MINUTES

Baltonsborough Parish Council Meeting 

6 January 2005

7.15pm at the Village Hall
Item One

Attendance and Apologies
1.
Attendance.
Shirley Slade

Chairman
Kirsty Smallwood
Vice Chairman

Rosemary Flack


Kevin Sherrard

Rob Link



Bill Leung

Christine Fox



Jackie Buckle

Martyn Underdown
Clerk

Ken Maddock

District Councillor






Allen Cotton

County Councillor

Rob Nell

PCSO

3 members of the public.

2.
Apologies.
Nil.

Item Two

Minutes of the Last Meeting

3.
Statement by Clerk.  The minutes of the meeting of the 2 Dec 04 indicated that the Annex A summarising the councillors’ budget decisions and making a proposal for next year’s precept would be forwarded.  A draft was forwarded but subsequent details indicated the need for some changes.  This updated Annex was issued at this meeting and is attached to the minutes of the meeting of 2 Dec 04 for signature.  The salient points therein are:

a.
Estimate of balances at Mar 05 allows for ringfencing of £500 of Youth Club monies and £800 to install the 4-seater swing;





b.
Estimate of payments during 2005/6 includes £9000 net of VAT for new playpark equipment;

c.
Estimate of receipts for 2005/6 assumes grants of £4500 towards playpark equipment and a proposal of £7000 for the precept;
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d.
Estimate of balances at Mar 06 assumes £2000 from business reserve account and £2750 from restricted funds account towards playpark equipment.  

e.
No account has yet been made regarding a £300 donation towards a skateboarding park.  This has to be resolved at a future meeting and if necessary, would be identified from reserves.

4.
Members agreed that the Annex now covered the summary of budget discussions and agreed to enter it as part of the minutes of the meeting of 2 Dec 04.

5.
Corrections.  

Para 12 – delete “provides” insert “indicates”.

Para 15 – amend third line to read: “..with this policy…”.

Para 16 – delete “..the wall in the north-west corner of the churchyard and..”.

Para 30a – delete “purchased” insert “donated”.

Para 40 – in last sentence delete “room” insert “area”.

Para 48 - add to last sentence “..by a memorial mason”.

6.
With the comments and corrections above, the minutes were signed as correct by the Chairman.

7.
The meeting was adjourned for the next item.

Item Three

Contributions and Questions from the Public
8.
The PCSO, Rob Nell, introduced himself to the meeting and indicated his wish for continuing liaison with all villagers to conduct his duties.  The topics under scrutiny at the moment included parking outside “Vallum”, theft of trees from Mr Ellingford and stolen firewood from Catsham.

9.
The meeting was reconvened.

Item Four

Actions Arising from the Last Minutes

10.
6/5/04.5 – Chairman.  Progress on Radar Gun Sites.  Clive Hennessy forwarded a report on the status of actions towards the realisation of a Baltonsborough Community Speed Watch activity.  This report is attached as Annex A to these minutes.  The final paragraph of the report seeks help from the Parish Council in calling for more volunteers and continuing to review and expand the number of sites.

Action 6/5/04.5 – Chairman.  Progress on Community Speed Watch Programme.
11.
2/12/04.1 – Clerk.  To Check on Insurance Cover.  The Clerk had reviewed aspects of insurance as part of the Risk Assessment for this financial year.  The following points were relevant.  
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Item 4 Actions Arising [contd]

12.
Members noted that the police had assured us that any volunteers carrying out Community Speed Watch activities would be covered by the police insurance provided they were acting responsibly and had been trained by the police.  Also, now that the tabards and gun were to be on loan from the police, no further insurance was required by the council.

13.
The limit of the council’s fidelity guarantee is currently £2000.  The Clerk suggested this was too low and that the next break point of £10,000 should be adopted.  Members agreed and this will be done at the next renewal [in June 05].

14.
The council has no property insurance.  The Clerk suggested that items such as the playpark equipment, the war memorial and its surrounds, deeds, notice boards, etc., should be covered.  Members agreed and instructed the Clerk to discuss this with Allianz Cornhill.

Action 2/12/04.1 – Clerk.  To Investigate Property Insurance Cover.
15.
2/9/04.1 – Christine Fox.  To Hasten Action on Speed Limits.  Awaiting responses.  

Action 2/9/04.1 – Christine Fox.  To Hasten Action on Speed Limits.  

16.
6/5/04.13 – Clerk.  Signpost at the Greyhound.  The Clerk had received a proposal from Highways and circulated this to the Chairman and The Greyhound.  Members noted that the location of the path and new sign would likely slow traffic at this junction, improve safety for pedestrians on the north side of the road and make the directions on the sign more visible.  The Clerk was asked to inform Somerset Highways that the council agreed in principle with the proposal and that a site visit would be appropriate to finalise details.  The landlord of The Greyhound, as an interested party, should be included. 

Action 6/5/04.13 – Clerk.  To Contact Highways re Signpost at The Greyhound.
17.
6/5/04.18 – Clerk.  Tilham Street Name.  The new sign proclaiming the new name of Tilham Lane has been installed.








Action Complete.

18.
3/6/04.8 – Clerk.  Dog Waste Bins.  The approximate location of three bins was agreed:  the playpark; the playing field; and near to the kissing gate in Church Lane.

19.
Bob Clapp agreed to donate £50.00 towards the cost of one bin and reserved the right to agree to the exact location of the bin in his field.  The members thanked him for his generosity.

20.
A pro forma was obtained from SCC for the purpose of requesting a donation from them in support of this initiative.  

21. It was agreed that the council would purchase all three bins and necessary fixings and 

then recoup monies pledged from the other parties. The methods of fixing and who should install the bins was still to be decided.  The Clerk was asked to summarise the purchase options for a final decision at the next meeting.

Action 3/6/04.8 – Clerk.  To Finalise Purchase Details for Dog Waste Bins.
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Item 4 Actions Arising [contd]

22.
7/10/04.2 – Chairman.  Investigate Listed Buildings at Risk.  The Chairman has replied to the questionnaire and the letter placed on file.









Action Complete.
23.
7/10/04.7 – Clerk.  To Place PCC Resolution on Agenda.  Done.  Resolution: “To agree 

to grant the PCC £350.00 this financial year and to agree the sum of £500.00 next year, in support of costs to maintain the churchyard.  This will be a recurring support item in the future, the exact amount to be verified at the precept discussions each year.”  This was proposed by Shirley Slade, seconded by Bill Leung and carried [with one abstention].  









Action Complete.
24.
2/12/04.2 – Clerk.  Comments on Flower & Hayes Appeal – 076886/033.  Letter forwarded.  






Action Complete.

25.
2/12/04.3 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.  MDC informed of your decisions.






Action Complete.

26.
2/12/04.4 – Clerk.  To Verify the Extension of the Lease for the Playpark.  Contact was made and letters exchanged with the Strategic Asset Manager, Mrs A Kent, at MDC.  Following the Clerk’s suggestion that we continue as before, she indicated that as each lease comes up for renewal MDC look at them on their merits.  After consideration, a further letter will be sent and then negotiations can begin.  In the meantime it is suggested that budgeting of and plans for the new equipment continue but no firm order is placed for new equipment or contract to install the 4-seater swings placed until we have the answer.  Noting that the Council has until November 05 on the current lease and that no sudden changes will occur, the item was closed until more is heard from MDC.





Action Complete.

27.
2/12/04.5 – Rob Link.  To Progress Installation of the 4-Seat Swing.  Continues.

Action 2/12/04.5 – Rob Link.  To Progress Installation of the 4-Seat Swing.
28.
2/12/04.6 – Rob Link.  Purchase and Installation of a New Roundabout and Seesaw.  Continues.

Action 2/12/04.6 – Rob Link.  Purchase and Installation of a New Roundabout and Seesaw.
29.
2/12/04.7 – Clerk.  To Ringfence Specific Sums of Money.  The Clerk suggested that the £500 Youth Club money is ringfenced now by transferring the money from the Business Reserve account to the Restricted Funds account.  Then, over the next few months, decide how to spend or allocate it with the concurrence of the villagers originally concerned.  Members agreed. 

30.
The Clerk’s research indicated that the £300 donation identified by Christine Fox was not recorded as specific to Skateboarding.  If this is to be so, then the source needs to be identified, recorded in the accounts and any ringfencing to be authorised.

Action 2/12/04.7 – Christine Fox.  To Identify Source of Skateboard Money.
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Item 4 Actions Arising [contd]

31.
2/12/04.8 – Clerk.  To Propose a Precept for 2005/6.  The proposal is for £7000 for 2005/6 as per Annex A to minutes of meeting of 2 Dec 04.  This will be discussed under Item 6.










Action Complete.
32.
2/12/04.9 – Clerk.  To Inform Solicitors of Council’s Opinion.  Done.  

Action Complete.
33.
2/12/04.10 – All.  To Consider and Comment on the Asset and Risk Registers.  Deferred to next meeting.  

Action 2/12/04.10 – All.  To Consider and Comment on the Asset and Risk Registers.  

34.
2/12/04.11 – Kevin Sherrard.  To Improve the Design of the Noticeboards.  Contact had been made with Julian Nash who advised no action for the moment but that the woodwork was deteriorating.  Item referred to bring up next autumn in precept discussions.









Action Complete.
35.
2/12/04.12 – Bill Leung.  Progress the Website with the Working Group.  Bill Leung reported on the working group’s progress and sample pages were distributed for information and comment.  Members agreed that the samples were a step in the right direction and with some further preparations would soon be ready to go live as a sub set of the MDC site.  It was proposed by Kevin Sherrard and seconded by Kirsty Smallwood that Bill Leung be the webmaster, would continue to lead the working group and that henceforth this topic would be a standing agenda item.  Carried unanimously.  Items could be added to the web pages and the members’ own scrutiny would establish the non-controversial nature of published text/pictures.  Any controversial items would be removed quickly and only one person [the webmaster] could add new items.  It was stressed that only ratified minutes of council meetings would be published.  Where necessary, disclaimers would be at the head particular pages.  









Action Complete.  

36.
2/12/04.13 – Clerk.  To Order the Update Pages for the Practitioners’ Guide.  Done. 

Action Complete.
Item Five

Planning Items

37.
Ash View Farm.  MDC Support Against Appeal.  A copy of a letter from MDC, to the Planning Inspectorate, is on file strongly rejecting the grounds for appeal.  This is in concert with your own views, also forwarded.

38.
Date Palm Developments - 076886/034.  Planning application to substitute house types in plots 1,5,6,7,8&9 refused by MDC.
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39.
Tilham Farm Barn - 067276/006.   Planning application for erection of agricultural barn granted.

40.
Hestover Farm - 059707/001. Proposed Erection of Agricultural Worker’s Dwelling.  The council objected to this outline planning application on the grounds that the functionality of the building was unlikely to be met, given the distance it was removed from the parent farm.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC of their decision.

Action 6/1/05.1 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.  

Item Six

Financial Items

41.
Precept to be Forwarded.   After consideration of the options governing the amount of reserves, members agreed unanimously to the proposed precept of £7000.00 for the financial year 2005/6.  The Clerk was asked to forward the details to MDC.

Action 6/1/05.2 – Clerk.  To Forward the Precept to MDC.
42.
Clerk’s Salary and Expenses.   Services and use of office, as per contract, and for expenses for the quarter Oct/Dec 04, verified by Rob Link.  Cheques for £581.23 and £8.59 were agreed and signed.

43.
SLCC Invoice for Practitioners’ Guide.  Invoice agreed and cheque for £11.99 signed.

44.
Booking Invoice from VH&PFT.  The cost of the meeting room for 4/11/04 and 2/12/04 was agreed.  Cheque for £16.00 signed.

45.
PCC Support for Churchyard Maintenance.  As previously agreed – cheque for £350.00 signed.

Item Seven

County Council Report

46.
Allen Cotton briefed that SCC had been assessed by the government as “Good” in the conduct of its business for the current year.  This was an improvement from “Fair” during the previous year.  Most council business awaits the finalising and approval of the budget for next year.  

47.
Councillors queried the effectiveness of the Highways Agency telephone answering system. It was irritating never to be able to speak with an officer and always to be deferred to their convenience for a return call.

Item Eight

District Council Report

48.
Ken Maddock briefed that any increase in budget by MDC would be limited to 3% for next year.  They too were awaiting approval of the budget.  

Page 6-8

49.
The Chairman pointed out the poor quality of the projection screen in the council chambers.  This would be checked.

Item Nine

Village Hall and Playing Field Trust

50.
Jackie Buckle gave an upbeat report on activities in the Hall.  There had been no reported vandalism and the Christmas and New Year activities were a success.  Particular mention was made of the Over 60s Lunch and they expected to repeat this next year.  Bookings were full through to March. 

Item Ten

Items at Chairman’s Discretion.
51.
None.

Item Eleven

Items from Councillors

52.
Kirsty Smallwood reported more flooding near Catsham Bridge and unfortunately was 

unable to take photographs and that the trees by the Memorial will be felled later this month.  

Item Twelve 
Information Items from the Clerk
53.
Local Road Information.  Information had been received of road closure of Honeymead

Lane between Catsham and Tootle bridges for 4 weeks from 7 March.  Enclosures showing alternative routes were attached.  This information will be broadcast in the Parish News.  A further letter was sent asking for the road to be raised in the flooding zone.

54.
A leaflet has been received indicating the policy for treating[image: image1.jpg]


[image: image2.jpg]


 roads over the winter in 

Somerset.  This states that very little action will take place and that drivers should be careful when icy conditions prevail!  The Chairman asked Allen Cotton to consider Salt/Sand containers, especially by the road at the junction of Chestnut Avenue and Ham Street.  He would investigate.

55.
Parish Meeting Agenda and Publicity.  The annual Parish Meeting is 10 March 2005.  

There will not be a formal agenda but local bodies will be canvassed for topics for discussion during the evening.  The topics, the local bodies to be contacted and their relationship with the VH&PFT committee and any publicity will be finalised at the next meeting.  The Clerk was asked to provide members with a summary of details so far obtained for their consideration. 

Action 6/1/05.3 – Clerk.  To Summarise the Preparations for the Parish Meeting.  
56.
Letter from the CAB.  A letter had been received seeking support from parish councils for the work done by this charity.  This work is available to and could be of specific benefit to villagers in Baltonsborough.  The Chairman proposed and Rosemary Flack seconded that £25.00 be sent to this organisation. Carried unanimously.  The Clerk was asked to expedite this donation.

Action 6/1/05.4 – Clerk.  To Send £25 to the CAB.
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Item 12 Items from the Clerk [contd]

57.
Roaming Parish Forums for 2005.  This event is scheduled for Baltonsborough on Wed 23 Feb at 11am in Village Hall.  Topics for consideration are The Code of Conduct and The Data Protection and Freedom Of Information issues.  More details will be sought by the Clerk.

[Post Meeting Note.  The Forum is aimed primarily at the councillors and clerks and is targeted to a wider area than just Baltonsborough.  However, any members of the public are welcome and can raise subjects on the day.  Additional topics will be Liquor Licensing and possibly Crime and Disorder Strategy.  If we have any subject that we want aired we only have to ask.  It is for consideration that Charles Uzzell be asked in lieu of his proposed attendance at the Parish Meeting.  Councillors or public please contact the Clerk asap to enable speakers’ diaries to be investigated.]

Action 6/1/05.5 – Clerk.  To Seek Information on Roaming Parish Forum.
Item Thirteen
Date of the Next Meeting
58.
3 February 2005 at 7.15pm in the Village Hall.

59.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.20pm.

Annex A – Community Speed Watch Report from Clive Hennessey.

SIGNED[image: image3.jpg]


Date…3/2/05
Shirley Slade, Chairman, Baltonsborough Parish Council.
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